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Emailed to planning@chester-le-street.gov.uk
Chester-le-Street District Council

Chester-le-Street

DH3 3ZB

14 January 2008 

Dear Sir or Madam 

Chester-le-Street Core Strategy: Issues and Options

The Home Builders Federation were informed that the above document was out for consultation by one of our Members. We would be grateful if you could check your consultation database to ensure that we are consulted directly in future. The following details should be used:

Gina Bourne

Regional Planner

Home Builders Federation

Brooklands Court

Tunstall Road

Leeds

LS11 5HL

gina.bourne@hbf.co.uk 

Please find to follow our response to the document. We trust you will take our comments on board and look forward to receiving further information regarding the progress of the document.

Yours faithfully

Laura Edwards

Laura Edwards (maternity cover for Gina Bourne)

Regional Planner – Northern Region

Home Builders Federation
Chapter 3: Spatial Strategy 

SS2

The HBF is supportive of Option C. The Council should not purely be focusing development in regeneration areas. Whilst we recognise the need to regenerate certain areas we consider the best approach to take would be one of allowing a balance between renewing regeneration areas as well as building upon the success of popular, growing areas. We do not consider restraining growth outside regeneration areas is the correct approach to take. Areas of regeneration should be encouraged but not to the detriment of other housing allocations. New housing should be distributed across the area but concentrating in areas of high demand. It should be noted that planning always works best when it works with, rather than against the market. The more appropriate approach for the area would be to continue to provide housing in the popular parts of the area so as to secure economic growth and provide higher quality environments that are considered to be required while at the same time bringing up the standard of the environments in the regeneration areas so that people and investors decide to move and invest there rather than making it the only choice. If such locations are perceived as the choice of last resort then the pressure will continue to be for such areas to lose investment and mobile populations.

Chapter 4: Climate Change 

CC1

The HBF disagrees with the options presented. The Council should not have a separate renewable energy target. This policy fails to take into account the fact that many sustainable design matters will very soon be covered by the Code for Sustainable Homes, and that in order to reduce CO2 emissions, 10% renewables provision on site might not be the most appropriate means of achieving this overall reduction, either technically or financially. The HBF believes that any requirement for renewable energy provision upon new development should be delivered through the higher stages of the Code for Sustainable Homes. As this is a framework and timescale to which the industry is committed to delivering. The HBF consider that the application of locally based energy performance standards would be unhelpful in facilitating the broader delivery of higher energy performance and consumption standards from new housing. Redirecting the financial investment required to deliver these targets for on site renewables to the buildings themselves, and the services in them, would increase their energy efficiency. It would deliver better energy savings and also allow buildings to benefit from larger scale renewable energy. This will ultimately save more carbon than the blinkered approach encouraged by the Merton rule.

CC2

The HBF supports Option A. The development industry has signed up to the target of all new homes being built to an agreed zero carbon standard by 2016.  In order to achieve this, the industry should be able to rely on a clear national framework and timetable for the necessary changes in building regulations. This approach will enable industry to work with greater confidence and efficiency to find the best means of delivering homes to the new standard in the volumes needed. Otherwise there is a danger that new technologies may be introduced prematurely to address locally imposed requirements rather than using nationally proven methods. A nationally agreed framework is the best way of ensuring all new homes are carbon zero by 2016. Staged national delivery of improved levels of the code for sustainable homes will ensure pioneering technologies are robust, meet customer expectations and are backed by proper warranties. A multitude of differing targets around the country put these efforts at risk. It is important that all LPAs: accept this framework as a legitimate national route for effective progress, and; do not take it upon themselves to try to move faster than the timetable outlined in the national documents

CC4

The HBF supports Option A. Locations where good public transport links do not already exist should not be disregarded as new routes could be provided as part of a Section 106 agreement. 

Chapter 5: Housing 

HO1

The RSS housing growth target should be regarded as a minimum number to be delivered. Government guidance dictates that these figures should be regarded as minimum, not ceiling figures. The Council must also be responsive to changing circumstances. For example job growth or high in migration might mean that higher housing figures are required. If demand is not met it may mean investment is directed elsewhere, and/ or affordability problems worsen. 

HO2

The HBF supports Option A, keeping to the current national target. The achievement of the more challenging target may only be possible at the expense of the achievement of other LDF objectives. For example, it may not be possible to deliver new housing in communities where there are few PDL opportunities. Also, it could affect the delivery of the overall housing requirement if the choice of locations was limited, or sites were not sufficiently attractive to the market. It could also put pressure for redevelopment on sites within town and district centres that are required for retailing or other community facilities.

HO3

The Council has to be realistic when considering raising the proportion of affordable housing required on site. If supply remains constrained by existing targets, increasing the target percentage for affordable housing and/or lowering site size thresholds actually exacerbates the under-provision of market housing. We regard an increase in housing supply as by far the most long term solution to housing under- supply and poor affordability thereby meeting the needs of all sectors of the community. 

Should more affordable housing be required, the selling price of the market housing will theoretically need to be increased in order to cover the costs of providing more as the developer gets the least returns from this affordable housing products. However, as you will be aware the sales price of new housing must also echo/reflect the second hand market price. Thus the only alternative is for a developer to try and reduce the land price (ie "the residual land price) which requires a landowner to accept a lower land price. Past experience shows that this will reduce the supply of suitable land onto the market (as evidenced when Development Land Tax was imposed) and hence reduce housing supply. This will ultimately widen the affordability gap.  Therefore, it is essential that an appropriate balance be struck in order to balance needs.

HO4

The HBF supports Option D. It is appreciated that the planning system’s involvement in the housing mix is becoming of increasing importance. However, HBF members believe that the public sector should not dictate housing sizes, mix or specification on private sector sites. Private individuals buying a home make choices about price, location, dwelling type and size; plot size etc. according to their income and personal requirements. The state has no place restricting the availability of certain types of housing, which in practice amounts to telling certain households what they should or should not buy. Also, by imposing size standards or housing mix on private housing sites, local authorities reduce the supply of housing, exclude some households from decent housing and worsen the affordability crisis. What history has demonstrated is that the more flexible housing is the more likely it is to last. Over- designing houses today must not limit the flexibility of houses to meet tomorrow’s needs. 

However, if the local authority planning departments are to become involved in this, which seems inevitable, it would seem sensible to adopt a flexible approach which could be applied by all developers. 

Chapter 9: Sustainable Communities

SC1

The HBF supports Option C. Stipulations of design criteria should be avoided, as these are invariably Building Regulation matters, and are issues being addressed by the Code for Sustainable Homes. The HBF, therefore, objects to the imposition of any additional standards by local authorities seeking to control the design and construction of new market housing. We would draw your attention to paragraph 30 of Planning Policy Statement 1 (PPS1), which states that:

“Design policies should not replicate, cut across, or detrimentally affect matters within the scope of other legislative requirements, such as those set out in the Building Regulations for energy efficiency.”

Design issues have always been more problematic for developers. While the industry is working towards integrating the Code for Sustainable Homes, Lifetime Homes and Building for Life criteria in their standard building practices, this is a gradual process, and we would be concerned if overly prescriptive and locally defined design standards obstructed housing delivery.
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